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A Methodological Approach and Conceptual Tools for 
Studying Migrant Belongings in African Cities:  

A Case of Zimbabweans in Johannesburg 

Admire Chereni ∗ 

Abstract: »Methodologische und konzeptuelle Ansätze zur Erforschung der Zu-
gehörigkeit von Migrant/innen in afrikanischen Städten am Beispiel von Sim-
babwer/innen in Johannesburg«. Many scholars view the relaxation of re-
strictions to enter and reside in South Africa after the end of apartheid in 1994 
as a catalyst for a number of changes in regional human migration. In this arti-
cle, I show that human migration dynamics in post-apartheid South Africa pose 
theoretical and methodological challenges for studies of belonging among mi-
grants. I argue that the majority of studies of belonging among migrants in 
South Africa rely on nation-state frames of reference and quantitative ap-
proaches. Furthermore, they largely seek to establish general patterns of migra-
tion processes. While these studies illuminate macro-level factors which seem-
ingly structure migration experiences, they provide only a partial picture of 
migration dynamics. Often, they fail to sufficiently attend to context-
dependent modes of emplacement among migrants in the urban zones due to 
the conceptual and methodological tools they use. The purpose of this article, 
therefore, is to suggest theoretical assumptions, concepts and methodological 
tools which constitute an alternative design for studying social constructions 
and practices of belonging among migrants in post-apartheid South Africa. The 
article draws on my doctoral research of Zimbabweans in Johannesburg for il-
lustrations. 
Keywords: Agency, attachment, belonging, context-dependent dynamic, quali-
tative content analysis, theory-driven ethnography, semi-structured interviews, 
social relationships, South Africa, transnationalism, migration. 
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1.  Introduction 

Apartheid South Africa preferred temporary, unskilled and oscillatory as op-
posed to a permanent indigenous work force since the former was docile and 
incapable of organising itself (Prothero 1974). Based on this logic, foreign 
African migrants who came mainly from the Southern African region were 
employed for short-term contracts (usually two to three years long) in South 
Africa, after which they were made to return to their places of origin to join 
family members. This trend of regional labour migration was especially pro-
nounced in the mining industry where contract mining has persisted even after 
the demise of formal apartheid in 1994 (Alexander 2001; Crush and McDonald 
2000). However, many historical studies have shown that this system of circu-
lar labour migration was pervasive in all economic sectors of the country 
(Mlambo 2010). In any case, legal immigration was not possible for African 
international migrants (Prothero 1974).  

Scholarly opinion regarding patterns of migration in post-apartheid South 
Africa is polarised between those who see continuity with apartheid trends of 
human migration vis-à-vis those who suggest evidence of change. Some schol-
ars purport that apartheid policies and attitudes continue to influence migration 
management post 1994 when South Africa gained majority rule (Croucher 
1998; Landau 2010a; Peberdy 2001). This point of view draws on evidence of 
strict migration controls which are designed to keep out low-skilled migrants.  

Yet using statistics of post-apartheid human migration, others contend that 
restrictions to enter and reside in South Africa have undoubtedly eased since 
1994. Jonathan Crush and David A. McDonald (2000) note that both the vol-
ume and diversity of human traffic into South Africa increased after the intro-
duction of majority rule: In the first decade alone legal migration to South 
Africa increased ten-fold. Furthermore, the population of foreigners in South 
Africa now includes movers from its traditional migrant source countries in the 
South Africa Development Community region as well as many other arrivals 
from the continent (Palmary and Landau 2009). Also, settlement patterns of 
migrants have changed visibly since 1994. Whereas before, the majority of 
foreign migrants lived in the urban peripheries, particularly in compounds on 
farms and mines, many foreigners now reside in cities, mainly in the inner-city 
districts (Chereni and Palmary 2010; Palmary and Landau 2009). Increased 
visibility of foreigners in the cities has been accompanied by strong and abid-
ing anti-migrant sentiments, prevailing in public discourse (Landau and Free-
mantle 2010). Furthermore, reports of xenophobic violence are increasingly 
captured in mainstream media (Danso and McDonald 2001; Mawadza and 
Crush 2010; Mosselson 2010). Some researchers speculate that these more 
recent developments prompt new research questions regarding the social for-
mations of migrants in post-apartheid South Africa (Landau 2010a, b; Palmary 
and Landau 2009). Loren Landau and Iriann Freemantle (2010), for example, 
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argue that novel social formations are emerging in African cities but we know 
little about them. These authors maintain that there exists a paucity of a “con-
ceptual vocabulary of belonging reflecting practices of those living in and 
moving through Africa’s cities” (Landau 2010a, 1).  

The need to generate conceptual and methodical tools for studying social 
formations linked to migration is fully acknowledged internationally (Richter 
2012). In South Africa, where migration studies largely employ quantitative 
approaches in order to illuminate general patterns of migration, context-specific 
and variable forms of migrant belonging remain underexplored. Moreover, the 
development of innovative conceptual and methodical approaches in this area 
remains stunted.  

In this article, I suggest an alternative approach to the predominantly quanti-
tative designs adopted in migration studies in post-apartheid South Africa. At 
the core of the approach described here is the assumption that migration is a 
context-dependent dynamic and not necessarily a homogeneous experience 
(Sládková and Bond 2011). Based on this assumption, social interactions and 
relationships as well as situated modes of identification, sustained between 
migrants, are central to any analysis of migrants’ social constructions of be-
longing. From this point of view, belonging is conceived of as a less individu-
ated affair, and a more situated and contingent experience.  

It is important to point out up-front that the approach I present below was 
developed in the context of my doctoral research with Zimbabwean migrants in 
Johannesburg (2008 to 2012). The study aimed to explore how Zimbabwean 
migrants in Johannesburg construct, sustain and negotiate notions of belonging 
in both destination contexts and places of origin. Additionally, the study exam-
ined the implications of migrants’ experiences for social policy, especially 
social protection policies for mobile populations. Study participants were Zim-
babwean members of a transnational religious movement which originated in 
Zimbabwe in the late 1950s. The study used ethnographic methods, mainly 
participant observation and semi-structured interviews, to generate data. Quali-
tative content analysis was used in conjunction with data analysis software 
(ATLAS.ti) to make sense of participants’ narratives (Friese 2012).  

The article proceeds as follows: The next section provides a background of 
contemporary human migration linking South Africa and the Southern African 
region. It reviews existing empirical research on migrant belonging in post-
apartheid South Africa, highlighting the theoretical frameworks and methodo-
logical approaches that they use. In so doing, the section demonstrates that 
present-day patterns of human migration between South Africa and neighbour-
ing countries present an anomaly to both theory and methodology, especially 
those that draw on nation-state frames of reference. This section also shows 
that South Africa is the migration hub of the region, and it has a foreign born 
population of slightly above three per cent of the total population (United Na-
tions Department of Economic and Social Affairs 2009). Section 3 briefly 
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describes the central question which underpinned the doctoral study and intro-
duces the qualitative approach including the theoretical assumptions and concepts 
used. Section 4 presents a concrete step by step account of the approach using 
relational data gathered through semi-structured interviews. In the final section, 
key conceptual and methodological insights of the study are highlighted. It is 
concluded that conceptualising belonging as a situated and contingent experience 
helps the researcher to move away from the more state-centred theoretical frames 
of reference which overlook the quotidian practices of migrants.  

2.  Human Mobility and Political Belonging in Post-
Apartheid South Africa 

Human mobility to South Africa has increased dramatically since 1994. This is 
largely because South Africa is the preferred destination of African migrants 
from the Southern African region and beyond. South Africa is host to regular 
(documented) migrants and irregular (undocumented) migrants, skilled and 
unskilled migrants, professionals, students, informal traders and asylum seekers 
all of whom perceive economic opportunities in the country (Crush and 
McDonald 2000; Waller 2006). 

It is believed that undocumented migration intensified after 1994 due to re-
laxation of restrictions on physical mobility (Vigneswaran 2008; Waller 2006). 
A large number of irregular migrants “border-jump” onto South African territo-
ry using undesignated “ports” of entry. And many continue to live in the coun-
try irregularly. These migrants are not captured in migration statistics at all. An 
unknown number of irregular migrants acquire fraudulent permits and other 
necessary documentation (Waller 2006). Whilst a considerable portion of mi-
grants enter the country using legal documentation such as a visitor’s permit, 
they often remain in the country much longer than is legally permissible, swell-
ing the population of irregular migrants (Palmary and Landau 2009). Therefore, 
the exact size of the population of foreigners in South Africa is not known. 

However, the 2007 Community Survey, a nationally representative survey 
conducted by Statistics South Africa (STATS SA), estimated that the total 
number of foreign-born residents is just over 1.2 million or 2.79 per cent of the 
total population (Palmary and Landau 2009). The spatial distribution of the 
foreign-born population suggests that settlement patterns have shifted since the 
early 1990s. Figure 1 illustrates that prior to 1994, cross-border migrants were 
concentrated in agricultural and mining areas outside urban zones. After 1994, 
both internal and cross-border migrants have been concentrated in the country’s 
urban centres, but mainly in Gauteng Province of South Africa (Palmary and 
Landau 2009). In 2007 alone, Gauteng hosted 46 per cent of South Africa’s 
foreign born population. About 7.9 per cent of the population in Johannesburg 
– the biggest city in Gauteng Province and the country – is foreign-born. In 
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some inner city areas like Yeoville, Berea and Hillbrow, more than 50 per cent 
of the residents are non-citizens (Palmary and Landau 2009).  

The popularity of Gauteng as a destination for both internal and cross-border 
migrants can be explained by real and perceived economic opportunities in the 
province, especially in its economic centres such as Johannesburg and Pretoria. 
Gauteng Province accounts for 34 per cent of gross domestic product of the 
country. Furthermore, although Gauteng is the smallest of all the nine provinc-
es in that it accounts for only two per cent of the total landmass, it is by far the 
most urbanized province (Palmary and Landau 2009).  

Figure 1:  Distribution of Non-Nationals in Post-Apartheid South Africa  

 
Source: Palmary and Landau 2009, 23. 

2.1  Migrants and Belonging in Post-Apartheid South Africa: What 
Existing Studies Show 

During white minority rule, migration studies sought to examine how larger 
social and political systems created conditions that influenced trajectories of 
both internal and international migrants (Potts 2010; Prothero 1974). Im-
portantly, these studies demonstrated that structural factors – including urban 
administration and macro-level processes of capital accumulation – inhibited 
both physical and social mobility of African migrants in urban areas, thereby 
generating persistent material insecurity for them (Potts 2010). In response to 
these adverse conditions, non-white migrants adopted coping strategies of 
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which circular migration between the distant city and rustic places was at the 
centre (Mayer 1962; Potts 2010). Thus, studies of migration conducted during 
apartheid and colonialism scrutinised the complex ways by which circular migra-
tion was institutionalised through law and policy (Crush and McDonald 2000).  

Migration studies conducted in South Africa after 1994 continue to draw on 
political economy approaches that generally privilege structure over agency in 
analysing migration phenomena (Potts 2010), while relying mainly on quantita-
tive survey methodologies. The “representative survey” remains the eminent 
methodological approach adopted by most migration researchers. For instance, 
two prominent migration research institutes in South Africa – namely the 
Southern African Migration Project (SAMP), and the African Centre for Mi-
gration and Society (ACMS) at the University of the Witwatersrand – em-
ployed quantitative surveys in the majority of studies conducted since the end 
of apartheid. Broadly, the studies conducted at SAMP and the ACMS, and by 
many other researchers, focus on practices of the state and powerful actors in 
the economy – including institutional arrangements and discourses – that shape 
immigration and citizenship (Croucher 1998; Landau 2010a, 2010b; Mosselson 
2010; Peberdy 2001). More often than not, these studies exclusively attend to 
the mechanisms through which the South African state creates and enforces the 
criteria for inclusion in its political community, as well as the rights and enti-
tlements framed for migrants vis-à-vis insiders.  

Such studies paint an entirely precarious picture for unskilled temporary mi-
grants in South Africa. They clearly demonstrate that, unlike citizens, those 
foreigners without permanent residence have only partial or no access to de 
jure socio-economic rights, let alone political rights. Leila Patel (2005) and 
others (Gray 2006; Peberdy 2001) describe in detail government economic and 
social development policies and programmes through which rights for citizens 
materialise. What underpins such programmes is a commitment to up-lift the 
non-white people, those who experienced systematic exclusion during apartheid.1  

One thus finds that post-apartheid migration studies seek to make visible the 
legal factors and political processes that variably structure the experiences of 
migrants in South Africa. In particular, these studies explore the significance of 
international migration for nation-building in post-apartheid South Africa. A 
common argument advanced by these studies is that state administration of 
human migration is largely premised on political expediency rather than a 
rational management approach that maximises economic benefits for the coun-
try. Rhetoric designed to paint a spectre of “flooding” and “invasion” of the 

                                                             
1  According to ELLIS (2008), 15.4 million out of a total population of 47.4 million are consid-

ered very poor in South Africa. And what is more, over a third of the total population lives 
below the poverty datum line. In addition, the official unemployment rate is 26.7 per cent, 
although most estimates put the figure at 40 per cent. 
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country by “aliens” from across the Limpopo River2 (Mawadza and Crush 
2010), rather than evidence, seem to influence government stance on migration. 
For instance, in October 2003, former South African President Thabo Mbeki 
told Commonwealth Secretary General Don McKinnon that “he [Mbeki] has 
three million Zimbabweans in South Africa” (Crush and Tevera 2010, 3). Jona-
than Crush and Daniel Tevera (2010) attribute the source of some outrageous 
estimations of the size of foreign-born population in South Africa to this con-
versation. Yet, as noted already, STATS SA, South Africa’s department re-
sponsible for demographic analyses, estimated that the total number of all 
foreign-born people in South Africa was just over 1.2 million at that time (Pal-
mary and Landau 2009). Hence, through discursive practices that politicise the 
presence of migrants in South Africa, state officials effectively position mi-
grants as outsiders in ways that simultaneously construct those who belong to 
South Africa (Mosselson 2010; Perberdy 2001).  

The presence of migrants in South Africa is also politicised because foreign-
ers provide a convenient scapegoat for government failure. Exclusive apartheid 
policies led to higher levels of poverty, inequality and extreme injustice for 
non-white groups (Patel 2005). Therefore, calls for an inclusive citizenship 
where all sections of the South African population can effectively exercise their 
socio-economic rights reflect on government’s competences. Consequently, the 
post-apartheid South African government often finds it convenient to blame 
migrants for its own failures to deliver on constitutional promises (Landau 
2010b; Mosselson 2010). In government rhetoric, migrants from Africa play 
the villain; they are blamed for taking away jobs from South Africans, expend-
ing welfare benefits targeted for deserving citizens, and bringing disease, cor-
ruption and crime into the country (Palmary and Landau 2009). In this way, 
Africa, north of the Limpopo River is constructed as a threat to the South Afri-
can constitutional promise of a prosperous country (Landau 2010b).  

The wider society similarly exhibits strong anti-migrant sentiments as 
demonstrated by prevailing derogatory language used to describe foreigners 
(Landau 2010b). Occasionally, this hatred toward foreigners incites violence 
aimed at hurting and killing migrants while looting their property (Landau 
2010b; Mosselson 2010).  

2.1.1  Implications of Quantitative Approaches for Researching 
Belonging 

The predominance of political economy frameworks and quantitative methodo-
logical approaches has strong implications for the construction of the research 

                                                             
2  The Limpopo River forms the border between Zimbabwe and South Africa. It is often depict-

ed in public discourse as the boundary between South Africa and the rest of the continent 
to the North. 
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subject as well as for the nature of data generated in migration research. Studies 
which focus on the mechanisms that either enable or impede formal belonging 
tend to conceptualise migrants through the prism of a citizenship framework, as 
rights-bearing individuals. Thus, belonging is understood as a more individuat-
ed experience. Furthermore, a lack of socio-economic rights and related enti-
tlements for migrants, prevailing exclusive legal frameworks, and coercive 
state practices create conditions that discourage the fixity of foreigners in the 
receiving places (see for example, Crush and McDonald 2000). Circulation 
migration then, is part of migrants’ agency as they respond to insecurities at 
destination. Except, in so doing, migrants deny themselves a stable locus of 
belonging in the receiving country. Based on this interpretation, studies of 
human migration in post-apartheid South Africa continue to frame African 
international migrants as up-rooted, transient and mobile individuals – sojourn-
ers who are always arriving and never settling (Potts 2010).  

Findings of recent migration research suggest that theoretical frameworks 
and methodological approaches adopted in studies reviewed in this section are 
no longer adequate to grasp the dynamics of human mobility in post-apartheid 
South Africa. Whereas trajectories of many international migrants still conform 
to the circular movement thesis – as migrants shuttle between places of destina-
tion and origin – a significant population ends up living in South Africa’s cities 
much longer than initially planned. Loren B. Landau and Iriann Freemantle 
(2010) argue that, for many African migrants, returning home or moving on to 
a third country remains a dream for practical reasons such as money, safety and 
social status. Strictly speaking, cities have become “destinations and not points 
of transit” (Landau 2010a, 1). As noted already, these authors (Landau and 
Freemantle 2010) speculate that this situation gives rise to multiple, place-
specific forms of membership for migrants. Because inclusion in such solidari-
ties follows a logic far divorced from formal citizenship and rights frameworks, 
Landau and Freemantle argue that new conceptual tools are needed to account 
for migration processes.  

Approaches that emphasise structure rather than agency are inclined to as-
sume, a priori, a homogeneous experience of inclusion (or exclusion) for mi-
grants. Migrants’ exclusion from formal citizenship and the formal labour 
market, for example, is used to illustrate a lack of inclusion in society as a 
whole. This, however, seems to be a limited view of belonging among mi-
grants. Numerous qualitative studies of integration of migrants conducted in 
the Global North demonstrate that exclusion of a person in a subsystem would 
not necessarily lead to the person’s exclusion in another (Nohl, Schittenhelm, 
Schmidtke and Weiss 2006; Rosenthal and Köttig 2009). Stated otherwise, 
exclusion of a migrant at one level might not necessarily result in that mi-
grant’s exclusion at other levels. In fact, Gabriele Rosenthal and Michaela 
Köttig (2009) argue that experiences of economic and social insecurities, for 
example, in the labour market and welfare systems, may strengthen internal 



HSR 39 (2014) 4  │  301 

integration in solidarities of outsiders. Therefore, there is immense value in 
exploring internal workings of meso- and micro-level solidarities of migrants.  

In the following section, I highlight some of the existing qualitative studies 
of migration which influenced my own approach.  

2.1.2  Relevant Qualitative Studies in Migration Research 

Throughout the world, contemporary human migration presents theoretical and 
methodological challenges to existing nation-state frames of reference (Levitt 
and Glick Schiller 2004). Hence, researching migration dynamics, including 
the various aspects of new migrant spaces, requires innovative and flexible 
approaches which employ new concepts and use qualitative methods in combi-
nations. Anja Weiss’s (2006) study of transnational class formation among 
migrants clearly brings out this challenge. Weiss found that extant notions of 
class are largely premised on the nation-state frame, and have become inade-
quate to account for the social position of migrants who live and work in more 
than one country. To address this shortcoming, she combines a grounded theo-
ry approach with semi-structured interviews which are designed to leave room 
for participants to construct their own narratives.  

Numerous other researchers similarly use qualitative designs to explore and 
theorise various aspects of spaces of migration, including migrant integration 
and belonging. Marina Richter’s (2012) study further illustrates the efficacy of 
a qualitative research in exploring complex transnational spaces of second 
generation Spanish in Switzerland. In much the same manner, Nohl et al. 
(2006) used a qualitative research approach to analyse, at various levels, how 
highly skilled migrants draw on cultural capital during entry into the labour 
market. Numerous other qualitative studies of contemporary migration dynam-
ics exist (see Borkert, Martín Pérez, Scott and De Tona 2006).  

A number of insights from these and other qualitative studies of migration 
influenced how I designed my own approach. With regard to the need to avoid 
methodological nationalism in research, that is, not designing research which is 
constrained by nation-state frames (Levitt and Glick Schiller 2004), the above 
studies clearly demonstrate that migrants are connected to disparate sites on 
either side of the border through various quotidian practices (Richter 2012). 
Border-crossing practices of migrants have two opposing theoretical implica-
tions for migrants’ social formations. On the one hand, it seems that migrants’ 
social relations – that is, sustained ties or connections between migrants and 
other persons (Knoke and Yang 2008) – are free from spatial limitations such 
as those imposed by political borders. On the other hand, locality remains im-
portant as it is the “place where migrants touch ground” (Richter 2012, §1). 
This suggests that solidarities of migrants are grounded somewhere, geograph-
ically. Hence, networks of migrants are, in essence, place-specific social for-
mations. Therefore, both the nature of membership and the level of internal 
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integration in migrants’ solidarities vary from place to place. Also, the point at 
which belonging to a specific group becomes important varies from migrant to 
migrant (Weiss 2006). One cannot, therefore, presume that a stable belonging 
to we-groups or religious belonging exists (Rosenthal and Köttig 2009).  

3.  Qualitative Inquiry of Migrant Belongings: Theoretical 
Premises, Concepts and Methods 

This section presents the qualitative approach with which I explored how Zim-
babweans in Johannesburg construct and sustain notions of belonging.  

3.1  Theoretical Premises and Concepts for Studying Migrant 
Belongings 

3.1.1  Migration as a Context-Dependent Dynamic 

From the foregoing, it is clear that migration is largely a fragmented, transitory 
and place-specific experience (De Tona 2006). Hence, in order to effectively 
explore the forms of inclusion in micro-level solidarities of migrants, it is nec-
essary to develop a set of theoretical assumptions about migrants’ life worlds, 
which are no longer in thrall to the nation-state frames of reference. In line with 
this theoretical orientation, I founded my approach on social practice, a think-
ing in the social sciences which presumes that social life “involves the working 
of relationships” (Thomas 2005, 14). In other words, social interaction, not 
necessarily multi-level structures, is integral to any account of social life 
(Thomas 2005). Therefore, this theoretical posture is more inclined to make 
sense of the quotidian practices of migrants as well as their distinct relatedness.  

By conceptualising migration as a “context-specific dynamic” (Sládková 
and Bond 2011, 327), this study brought the marginal life worlds and agency of 
migrants into the purview of analysis. Although one cannot entirely explain 
away the influence of macro-level structures on migration dynamics, support 
for this theoretical posture exists in literature. A number of scholars accentuate 
the role of agency in shaping migrants’ experiences. For example, Rederico de 
la Rúa (2007) argues that, through their own agency, actors in micro-contexts 
can potentially distort state structures and systems that constrain their aspira-
tions. The author illustrates that, even when the state develops policies and 
classificatory schemes to which other actors must conform, often such categories 
“are negotiated, opposed, adjusted and filled or emptied” by actors within net-
works of relations at local levels (684). Eugenia Ramírez Goicoechea (2005) 
similarly underscores the importance of accounting for agency in migration re-
search. She argues that researchers should attend more to the ways in which 
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social actors, as active builders of their (and others) parameters and conditions of 
existence, may reconstitute circumstances within which they find themselves.  

3.1.2  Transnationalism 

My conceptualisation of migration as a context-dependent dynamic also profit-
ed from literature on transnationalism. As defined by Nina Glick Schiller and 
Georges E. Fouron (1999), transnationalism represents “a pattern of migration 
in which persons, although they move across international borders, settle and 
establish on-going social relations in a new state, maintain on-going social 
connections within the polity from which they originated” (344). It is a unique 
form of post-migration adaptation whereby migrants create and sustain social 
relationships in both countries of origin and destination after departure.  

This form of post-migration adaptation – also known as simultaneous em-
beddedness – strengthens the view that political borders and legal frameworks 
do not necessarily contain the relationships and practices of migrants (Levitt 
and Glick Schiller 2004). Theoretically speaking, quotidian border-crossing 
practices of migrants – broadly termed everyday transnationalism or transna-
tionalism from below (Smith and Guarnizo 1998) – who are positioned in mul-
ti-local social networks can provide “modes of resistance to exploitation and 
discrimination for migrants” (Crush and McDonald 2000, 10). Migrants can 
use various kinds of support in relational networks and civil society formations 
from both home and destination countries to resist and challenge inequalities of 
power which confront them in the global market place (ibid.). Hence, a transna-
tional way of life can potentially enable migrants to resist state practices which 
constrain their aspirations.  

3.1.3  Belonging 

The premise that social life unfolds within relationships between persons 
(Thomas 2005), and that it transcends nation-state boundaries (Glick Schiller 
and Fouron 1999), influenced my conceptualisation of belonging. I used be-
longing not necessarily to represent an individual’s membership in a political 
community3 and the mechanisms by which the political community validates 
an individual’s claim to formal inclusion (Yuval-Davis 2006). Rather, I con-
ceived of belonging as “an inclination or an inclining from one toward the 
other, of one by the other, or from one to the other” (Rowe 2008, 17). In other 
terms, belonging is not an individual affair (Probyn 1996); it captures “more 
accurately [migrants’] desire for some sort of attachment, be it to other people, 

                                                             
3  Studies reviewed in Section 2.2 exemplified this dimension of belonging. They all illuminate 

the mechanisms through which the post-apartheid South African state seeks to enforce cri-
teria for exclusion from its polity and territory. 
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places or modes of being” (19). Therefore, in my study, belonging was more 
relevant to migrants’ everyday lives, and not to citizenship frameworks (Chris-
tensen 2009).  

In my study, the notion of attachment signifies a person’s (on-going) need to 
gain positive evaluation of oneself, which comes from positive evaluation linked 
to membership of a social group (Rederico de la Rúa 2007). Strictly speaking, 
attachments or identifications manifest in and are part of social relations and 
practices that are enacted between real persons in concrete settings (ibid.).  

3.2  Methodology 

I found a qualitative research design, specifically ethnography, appropriate to 
use in addressing the research question because it brings the researcher closer 
to participants, and to what is being studied (Denzin and Lincoln 1994). Unlike 
quantitative approaches, research techniques used in qualitative designs enable 
the researcher to elicit data in situ (ibid.), and to capture social processes as 
they unfold (Tavory and Timmermans 2009).  

3.2.1  Ethnographic Design: Establishing the Boundaries of Fieldwork 

Qualitative researchers, especially those who situate their research in the 
broader ethnographic tradition, face a key methodological challenge regarding 
how one constructs a unit of analysis from which empirical data are generated. 
According to Iddo Tavory and Stefan Timmermans (2009), this methodological 
challenge is known as casing, meaning the process of “determining the socio-
logical properties and boundaries of the situation at hand” (244). This challenge 
arises in qualitative research since the researcher has to resolve the following 
question: What is his or her study a case of? The manner in which I conceptual-
ised the ethnographic case in my own study followed the extended case method 
approach (Tavory and Timmermans 2009). This involved first specifying the 
theoretical guidelines or principles with which to frame the case. In a broad 
sense, the activities of constructing an ethnographic case were essentially driv-
en by theory. Granted that viewing migrants strictly as rights-bearing individu-
als failed to account for their everyday practices, framing the subject of re-
search constituted a productive casing activity. The notion that belonging 
constitutes both a collective and contextual experience (Probyn 1996) shaped my 
view of research participants as connected agents or relational subjects and not 
necessarily rights-bearing individuals (Rowe 2005). This implies that research 
participants were already in relationships that pre-existed fieldwork. In a wider 
sense, then, field participants were interactants who most likely shared settings, 
history, and who knew each other, at least, by reputation (Weber 2001).  

Thus in my doctoral study, theory not only generated a general picture of the 
life world of migrants, but it also influenced heavily the processes of case-
construction. A priori theoretical framing, such as the way in which I conceptu-
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alised research participants, implied that the most appropriate case was a col-
lective. In addition, such as collective must be a conventional unit, one that has 
emerged out of everyday interactions of Zimbabwean migrants with their non-
migrant counterparts in South Africa and abroad (Ragin 1992).  

At the beginning of my fieldwork, the Forward in Faith Mission Internation-
al (FIFMI) – a transnational religious movement with origins in Zimbabwe 
(Maxwell 1998) – was the most significant case for the study. The FIFMI orig-
inated in the 1950s in the townships of colonial Zimbabwe, and its transnation-
al expansion largely relies on international migrant labour networks (Maxwell 
1998, 2006). As well, during reconnaissance, I had observed that the FIFMI 
had a large following of Zimbabweans and a small population of non-
Zimbabweans. Also, generally speaking, social relationships of migrant mem-
bers of the FIFMI variably involved non-migrant family members and friends 
in Zimbabwe. Theoretically, such non-migrants fell inside the purview of in-
quiry since they participated in various cross-border exchanges with migrants 
although they remained in the country of origin. To accommodate non-
migrants, I deliberately mapped out the boundaries of the case in a less bound-
ed fashion. Therefore, the FIFMI was a relevant case study in so far as it met 
the theoretical demands discussed in Section 3.1 above.  

3.2.2  Data Collection 

3.2.2.1 Participant Observation 

Ethnography involves studying people in situ, that is, in their natural set-up. In 
order to collect data about experiences of Zimbabwean migrants, I used partici-
pant observation, a qualitative data collection technique whereby the researcher 
immerses him- or herself in the everyday life of a particular community or 
situation (McCall 2006). In line with participant observation, I immersed my-
self in the flow and rhythm of two congregations of the FIFMI, namely City 
Christian Centre and Berea. The two congregations were purposively chosen 
because they are located in Johannesburg’s inner city area, which is home to 
the largest Zimbabwean born population (Makina 2010).  

Participant observation thus enabled me to venture into Zimbabwean mi-
grants’ own “turf, a territory they control numerically so that their ways domi-
nate there” (McCall 2006, 4). Between May 2009 and November 2010, I col-
lected observation data regarding interactions and activities of congregants 
during Sunday services at City Christian Centre and Berea Assemblies. Such 
activities gave rise to patterned liturgical practices. Aside from the liturgical 
aspects of the FIFMI, observations also focused on sociability activities of 
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FIFMI congregants such as braai parties,4 dinner get-togethers, outings and 
social football events.  

At any given point during fieldwork, my orientation assumed anything be-
tween “participant as observer”5 and “observer as participant”6 (Kawulich 
2005). Throughout fieldwork, I made no effort to conceal the purpose of my 
research activity. I recorded proceedings of and interactions between congre-
gants during the Sunday service on tape and camera. Additionally, I kept field 
notes which I reinforced with my own reflections after an observation period. I 
found it very obtrusive to record congregants’ interactions outside the Sunday 
service on tape. Hence, I relied more on field notes although I captured some 
events on still photos.  

This article draws on interview data generated from selected congregants of 
FIMI. Hence, there is no need to elaborate activities of participant observation. 
In the following paragraphs, I describe the manner in which interview data 
were collected, including the selection of interview participants.  

3.2.2.2 Semi-Structured Interviews 

Unlike observation, semi-structured interviews are strategically designed to 
elicit a personal narrative of a participant’s lived experiences and social rela-
tions (Kvale 2007; Nohl et al. 2006). Since semi-structured interviews are 
typically less rigid, they enable participants to construct their own narratives 
(Weiss 2006). In my study, a prolonged period of observation at the two congre-
gations of City Christian Centre and Berea enabled me to interact with potential 
interviewees and gain an intimate knowledge about them. In addition, this in-
creased the credibility of the data generated (Tavory and Timmermans 2009).  

Toward the end of my fieldwork, I selected eight interview participants 
based on pre-set criteria. First, all selected interview participants were regular 
migrants who had family members in Zimbabwe and South Africa, and who 
had been living in South Africa for at least two years. Second, selected inter-
viewees represented different categories of migrant documentation including 
asylum and temporary work permit statuses. Lastly, selected participants came 
from different family forms such as families where the migrant lived together 
with his or her spouse in Johannesburg, those families in which one spouse 
lived in Zimbabwe. Single parent families in which the selected migrant was 
either divorced or widowed, or had never married were also considered. In 
addition to the eight migrants whom I interviewed in Johannesburg, I included 

                                                             
4  Outdoor parties or social gatherings held outside at which meat is cooked over an open 

flame. 
5  The researcher is a member of the group being studied. 
6  The researcher is an observer more than a member. 
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three spouses in Zimbabwe. However, their narratives are included here since 
the illustration in Section 4 below uses narratives of two migrants.  

In order to maintain consistency, I used an interview schedule comprising 
themes to be explored. A full record of the interview schedule is included in the 
Appendix. The theoretical discussion above showed that identifications are 
inseparable from the social relations that actors create and sustain during inter-
action, and which in turn, reproduce them (Rederico de la Rúa 2007). There-
fore, the interview schedule (Sections 3 and 4, see the Appendix) covered as-
pects of migrants’ ties and identifications. Some of the questions in the 
interview schedule sought to elicit the following information:  
- persons with whom the interview participant closely related during a specif-

ic period of time;  
- a participant‘s description of his or her close ties;  
- the material and expressive support which participants gained and shared 

through their close ties.  

Broadly, three aspects of migrants’ relationships were explored: configurations, 
the form and the content of the ties which migrants create and maintain over a 
defined period of time; the various practices through which migrants and other 
social actors enacted their attachments and identifications; and attributes of 
actors (migrants and non-migrants) whose interactions in micro-social contexts 
produced multiple forms of inclusion and exclusion.  

I conducted two separate interviews with each participant in Johannesburg, 
totalling three hours on average. Interviewees were free to use Shona7 or Eng-
lish or a mix of both during the interview. Each interview followed a unique 
course. Conversations during interviews were not confined to a uniform ques-
tion-and-answer pattern such as one might find in a questionnaire for a survey. 
Different tactics of questioning consisting of timely use of open-ended ques-
tions, minimal verbal and non-verbal responses, probing, encouragement, 
commenting and seeking clarification, and reflexive summaries (Kvale 2007) 
elicited rich relational data.  

3.2.3 Analysis of Interview-Generated Data 

Daniel G. Oliver, Julianne M. Serovich and Tina L. Mason (2005) argue that 
translation and transcription are important stages in data analysis. I initially 
recorded all interviews on tape. Next, I transcribed them word for word. This 
was followed by translation of Shona sections of the interview into English to 
form complete English texts.  

In keeping with the theoretically-driven ethnographic design (Tavory and 
Timmermans 2009) adopted in the study, data analysis followed what Hsiu-

                                                             
7  The main native language or vernacular of the Bantu people of Zimbabwe. 
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Fang Hsieh and Sarah E. Shannon (2005) term directed content analysis or 
what Deborah Finfgeld-Connett (2013) branded a deductive approach to con-
tent analysis. Directed content analysis is a variant of qualitative content analy-
sis, a term that describes a group of analytic approaches used to interpret quali-
tative data (Hsieh and Shannon 2005).  

When applying this analytic approach in my study, theoretical premises pro-
vided the starting point: assumptions and notions about migrants’ life worlds 
and belonging helped to generate the key methodological concepts as well as 
specifying relationships between them (ibid.). These concepts include attach-
ments, social relations etc. Thus, conceptual considerations, discussed in Sec-
tion 3.1 above helped develop a coding template (Attride-Stirling 2001). Identi-
fied codes were assigned to chunks of text using computer-based software 
known as ATLAS.ti (Friese 2012). During the process of dissecting text, I 
learnt that initial codes left out certain aspects of relational data. This led me to 
alter the coding framework as suggested by other scholars (Attride-Stirling 
2001; Finfgeld-Connett 2013; Hsieh and Shannon 2005).  

Broadly, data about a migrant’s ties were not self-evident; they were em-
bedded in that person’s narrative. Therefore, after assigning codes to text, the 
next step involved pulling out the salient themes in the coded data segments 
(Attride-Stirling 2001). Then, themes expressed in coded text or those that 
emerged from analysis were organised into larger categories “broad enough to 
encapsulate a set of ideas contained in numerous text segments” (392). Tables 
1 and 2 below illustrate the categories which I eventually used to make sense of 
relational textual data. These include pre-migration tie, post-migration tie, 
church-based etc.  

Additionally, Tables 1 and 2 illustrate that numbers “zero” and “one” repre-
sented the existence or non-existence of a pattern of a given tie, e.g., pre-
migration tie, respectively. Whilst a study design such as mine unlikely leads to 
comprehensive statistical analysis such as in social network methodologies, the 
incidence of codes (as represented by number “one”) was used in rank order 
comparisons of cases. For example, the incidence of the Non-Zimbabwean tie 
is not the same for Mashumba8 (34) and Rose (32) as shown in Tables 1 and 2 
below. These differences suggest that although Mashumba and Rose migrated 
to South Africa at the height of economic meltdown in Zimbabwe (Rutherford 
2008), in 2008 and 2006, respectively, they followed different relational strate-
gies. Although the narratives of these two interviewees are not only typical, 
they illustrate clearly the complex and variable manner in which migrants enact 
inclusion in destination settings.  

                                                             
8  Pseudonyms are used for all research participants. 
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4.  An Illustration of the Analysis of Interview-Generated 
Relational Data 

This section demonstrates how narrative data generated from interviews with 
Mashumba (34) and Rose (32) were analysed and presented. Both migrants 
lived in Johannesburg and were members of the FIFMI, a transnational reli-
gious movement which originated in Zimbabwe in the late 1950s.9 Further-
more, both migrants were congregants of the FIFMI in Zimbabwe prior to 
relocation to South Africa.  

Mashumba, a father of two girls and a boy is a man with immense familial 
responsibilities. Yet in 2006, he was forced to close down his valuation compa-
ny due to the inflation rate which had skyrocketed to unprecedented levels. 
Short of options to generate income in Zimbabwe, Mashumba had turned his 
sights to the neighbouring South Africa. After numerous fruitless interviews 
with Harare-based agencies that were recruiting for the South African job mar-
ket at that time, fortune smiled again. In 2007, Mashumba got a job opportunity 
through an agency in Harare to work in the insurance sector in Johannesburg. 
Under South African immigration law, however, it is illegal to take up em-
ployment in the country without appropriate documentation (Landau 2010b).  

Hence, Mashumba had one more bridge to cross. In an unexpected twist of 
events, however, the recruitment agency tasked Mashumba to arrange his own 
work permit. If passing an interview was a tall order acquiring a permit was 
equally demanding. After several futile attempts to get a permit at the South 
African Embassy in Harare that year, Mashumba got even more desperate. And 
his despair drove him right into the hands of a fake immigration agent at Beit-
Bridge border post.10 There, he was misled into applying for a South African 
corporate work permit that was not applicable in the insurance industry. 
Mashumba only learnt that his permit was inappropriate for the insurance job 
when he reported for work in Johannesburg. He was in a dilemma: Should he 
choose to remain in Johannesburg and look for another job, he had no money to 
rent even the cheapest accommodation. Yet, if he returned, he had no means of 
generating income in Zimbabwe. As I show in the following analysis, the man-
ner in which he inserted himself in relations of belonging helped him to stay on 
in Johannesburg until he landed a job.  

Unlike Mashumba, Rose (32) was single and without children when she 
moved to South Africa in 2006. In contrast to Mashumba’s situation, Rose 
easily arranged her study permit. Rose’s relocation strategy was to study for a 
Bachelor’s degree in South Africa and job-hunt after completion. In contrast to 

                                                             
9  In Zimbabwe, FIFMI is popularly known as Zimbabwe Assemblies of God Africa (ZAOGA). 
10  A border post between Zimbabwe and South Africa. 
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Mashumba, Rose experienced no delays when she applied for a study permit at 
South African Embassy in Harare.  

To recall, part of the purpose of this article was to suggest and illustrate a 
qualitative theoretical and methodical approach which accounts for the contex-
tual and contingent nature of migrants’ belongings. The study on which this 
article draws tapped into participants’ own understandings of their ties as well 
as the meanings they attribute to them. This was used as an avenue to make 
sense of migrants’ identifications as in the question, “who do you get along 
with”. Mashumba and Rose’s accounts of the close ties which they recreated, 
formed and sustained in Johannesburg are summarised in Tables 1 and 2, re-
spectively. To borrow from literature on network analysis (Knoke and Yang 
2008), the two are referred to as focal persons,11 and the persons with whom 
they closely related are alters. 

When one considers the incidence of different types of close ties (see Table 
1 below), one finds that, after arrival in Johannesburg, Mashumba closely iden-
tified with co-nationals who were also congregants, friends and members of his 
extended family. During the first six months or so after arrival in Johannesburg, 
Mashumba’s close ties comprised of Zimbabweans, most of whom he had 
known prior to migration. These include Mutize, Catherine, Daniel, Lucky, 
Magwenzi, Tembo and Muchemwa. With the exception of his connection with 
Muchemwa, all of these relationships were created in Zimbabwe, before 
Mashumba relocated to South Africa.  

Whereas representing a migrant’s ties with numbers enables some level of 
rank order comparison, the migrant’s story reveals more insights regarding that 
person’s ties including the context in which they occurred. This is illustrated in 
the manner in which Mashumba describes his pre-migration connection with 
Mutize:  

We were like brothers [...] I was his wife’s youth [leader] at some point [...] in 
Rusape [Zimbabwe]. I came back to live in Warren Park [Zimbabwe] when I 
got married. That’s where I met Mutize and his wife. That’s where we devel-
oped our relationship as brothers. 

This quote clearly illustrates that Mashumba’s close relationship with the 
Mutize’s was created and nurtured in the context of the FIFMI Church in Zim-
babwe. At some point prior to migration, both Mashumba and Mutize’s wife 
were congregants at the same church in Rusape. Then, Mashumba was a church 
youth leader. Although Mashumba got to know Mutize through the latter’s 
wife, Mashumba affectionately compares his connection with Mutize to a fami-
ly tie. Mashumba’s relationship with Mutize can be classified as a pre-
migration church-based tie as shown in Table 1 below. The same category 
applies to Mashumba’s ties with Tembo and Muchemwa.  

                                                             
11  Alternatively the term "ego" is used. 
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In Johannesburg, Mashumba also inserted himself in networks of extended 
family members. For example, he reconnected with Catherine and Magwenzi, 
his aunt and uncle, respectively. Similarly, he renewed ties with friends he had 
known in Zimbabwe. They include Daniel, Lucky and Tembo. Two years on, 
Mashumba still identified closely with Mutize, Daniel, Lucky, Tembo, Daniel 
and Magwenzi. In addition, during his stay in Johannesburg, Mashumba creat-
ed and nurtured new close ties with Tendekai and Victor, fellow Zimbabweans 
and congregants at City Christian Centre. As shown in Table 1 above, all of 
Mashumba’s close relationships involved co-nationals.  

Rose’s description of her own close relationships after migration suggests a 
slightly different mode of emplacement. Although Rose immediately recon-
nected with Shamiso and Angela, her childhood friends, just after arrival, she 
included non-Zimbabweans in her inner circle of friends during the first year. 
These non-Zimbabweans were Marriane and Yolande, two white South African 
females who were mentors at her college in Johannesburg. Unlike Mashumba, 
all persons with whom Rose closely identified during the first six or so months 
in Johannesburg were neither FIFMI congregants nor members of her extended 
family. Four years on, none of Rose’s close friends were extended family 
members, although a few were members of the FIFMI. As illustrated in Table 2 
below, three of the six friends during fieldwork, that is, Christina, Gontse and 
Viola, were non-Zimbabweans. Christina, Gontse and Viola, were South Afri-
can women with whom Rose had connected at work. The extent to which Rose 
valued her close ties with non-Zimbabwean friends is salient in the way she 
spoke about Christina:  

The other [friend of mine] works at the [name of a newspaper]. She is doing 
media liaison there [...] Christina. At some point she even helped me to find a 
job [...] we do business together. But she [has become] more of a friend be-
cause she is more helpful to me [...] There was a time [...] she was in hospital, 
I went to see her there.  

Although Rose and Christina, a White Afrikaner who worked at the weekly 
newspaper, connected at work, their friendship had become more personal. I 
classified this relationship as a post-migration occupation-based tie in Table 2 
below.  
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Aside from revealing migrants’ identifications, an analysis of migrants’ close 
ties has the potential to shed light on the role of economic insecurity in the way 
in which migrants’ insert themselves in local networks. Tables 1 and 2 show 
that both Mashumba and Rose received instrumental support, that is, help ex-
changed to address practical problems such as paying monthly rental. On top of 
that, the two received expressive support, meaning help that nurtures feelings 
of comfort and leads to an individual belief that one belongs, and is loved, 
admired and respected. Mashumba’s description of his friendship with Tembo 
below exemplifies instrumental support:  

Mr Tembo helped me quite remarkably. I could [go] around the city [...] with 
him. When I went for my interviews I knew little about Joburg [Johannesburg]. 
Tembo is into marketing, so he knew a lot of places. So he could go out of his 
way to drop me off at a couple of places. He also helped me with ZAR12 1000.  

Expressive support is illustrated in Rose’s description of her friendship with 
Patricia: “We talk the same language [...] She is somebody I can confide in. 
And she is one person who can really stand up to me and say in my face, ‘this 
is wrong, this is not right’”. The importance of close ties as sources of instru-
mental support for the two migrants in times of need is demonstrated by mi-
grants’ perceptions of perceived support. Both Mashumba and Rose indicated 
that they intended to approach persons with whom they closely related in the 
event that they failed to pay for their monthly rental. This is illustrated in Ta-
bles 1 and 2. Unlike Mashumba, Rose used material exchanges from her close 
ties with persons positioned outside her national, ethnic and religious bounda-
ries of belonging to address material insecurities. Thus, Rose’s account of close 
ties demonstrates that economic insecurity may influence migrants’ identifica-
tions with persons outside a migrant’s national and ethnic group. 

5.  Conclusion 

I began this article by demonstrating that both the demise of formal apartheid 
in South Africa in 1994 and subsequent relaxation of restrictions on immigra-
tion provided conditions for the emergence of new migrant spaces in the coun-
try. In these new spaces, migrants’ quotidian practices spawn numerous but 
under-researched social formations. The social dynamics connected to new 
migrants’ solidarities constitute an anomaly which requires modification of 
existing theoretical and quantitative methodological tools for researching mi-
gration. Since existing theoretical approaches largely draw on nation-state 
frames of reference, their value lies in revealing larger structures that shape 

                                                             
12  South Africa's currency. 



HSR 39 (2014) 4  │  316 

migration experience rather than illuminating place-specific modes of em-
placement among migrants.  

A revision of the researcher’s assumptions about migrants’ life worlds is es-
sential if one is to capture the variable practices and constructions of belonging 
of migrants. In my doctoral study, I started thinking about migrants’ life worlds 
with the assumption that social life unfolds within relationships between per-
sons (Thomas 2005). In the same breath, I imagined migration as essentially a 
context-specific dynamic (Sládková and Bond 2011) and not a homogeneous 
experience. This tactical move, that is, privileging social relations in the study 
of experience, directs inquiry away from state-driven citizenship and immigra-
tion regimes toward the marginal life worlds of migrants. As illustrated above, 
this theoretical move prompts a view of belonging as a situated and contingent 
experience (Probyn 1996).  

From this optic, the subject of research is no longer constructed as a rights-
bearing individual for whom formal rights and entitlement signal fixity and 
social membership. Rather, the participant, in this case the migrant, is con-
structed as a relational or connected agent whose social ties are integral to any 
analysis to belonging. Thus, modes of identification, and not necessarily citi-
zenship frameworks provide migrants with opportunities for constructing a 
locus of belonging in the destination context.  

This theoretical posture, I argued, has key implications for the collection and 
analysis of data. When migrants are constructed as relational agents the analy-
sis of belonging ought to account for both the participants’ relationships and 
the context within which they unfold. Hence, participants must be in relation-
ships prior to fieldwork (Weber 2001). Ethnography, used with participant obser-
vation and semi-structured interviews, enabled me to interact with research par-
ticipants long enough to grasp the “sense in which experience is situated within 
relationships and between persons” (Horton 2008, 22). Any other designs that 
enable the ethnographer to interact with research participants for prolonged peri-
ods are suitable for collecting relational data that is trustworthy.  

The challenge, however, is to delineate the boundaries of a relevant case 
from which to generate evidence sufficient to make claims about migrant’s 
constructions of belonging. To address this challenge, I adopted a theoretically-
driven ethnography, which draws on an extended case method approach (Tavory 
and Timmermans 2009). In the foregoing, I illustrated that a priori theoretical 
framing, e.g., the conceptualisation of research subjects and their life worlds, is a 
key exercise in the construction of a relevant case. Thus, a case is relevant to the 
extent that it meets the theoretical demands of the research question.  

Indeed theory plays a central role in the approach described above. Theory 
not only provides a picture of the migrant way of life, it is useful during the 
analysis of narrative data. As shown above, it helps the researcher to develop a 
set of initial codes with which to make sense of relational data embedded in 
text. Whereas, some might argue that theory may encourage the researcher to 
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“verify the obvious” (Finfgeld-Connett 2013, 2), it is normal procedure to up-
date initial codes in view of further analysis.  

This article demonstrates that narrative data generated via semi-structured in-
terviews enable the researcher to analyse social relations of migrants and to “re-
tain and examine the context in which those relationships occur” (McKether, 
Gluesing and Riopelle 2009, 155). What emerges from the above discussion is 
that analysing migrants’ ties without losing the context in which they unfold 
holds immense potential for revealing processes of insertion and self-exclusion 
that underpin migrants’ constructions of belonging. This article demonstrated 
that stories or excerpts of a migrant’s narrative reveal more about that person’s 
relationships, perhaps, more than statistical and graphical representations in 
social network analysis. The stories migrants tell reveal a lot about their aspira-
tions and longings, in ways that statistics cannot. Therefore, stories rather than 
numbers or arrows have potential to represent a migrant’s valuable relation-
ships and their context at once.  

Analysis of a migrant’s close ties has potential to generate evidence of fixity 
and embeddedness of that person in relations of belonging at destination, not 
just in the country of origin. Interrogating migrants’ ties also has potential to 
investigate the role post-migration material and emotional insecurity plays in 
the way in which migrants embed themselves in relations of belonging at the 
local level. While not conclusive, the narratives of the two participants consid-
ered above suggest that, in the face of economic insecurities, it is possible that 
migrants may strategically insert themselves in local networks in a manner that 
transcends national, ethnic and religious belonging.  

Appendix: Interview Schedule for Focal Migrants 

Title of the Study 

Zimbabwean economic migrants in Johannesburg: Transnationality and its impli-
cations for social policy. Department of Social work, University of Johannesburg  

Introduction 

I am a Zimbabwean student studying at the University of Johannesburg. I am 
studying for a Doctorate in Social Work.  

I am conducting research on Zimbabwean migrants in Johannesburg who 
have close family members in their country of origin. The purpose of my re-
search is to understand the experiences of Zimbabwean migrants living in 
Johannesburg. I am interested to hear about how the experience of migration 
affects you, your family and your social and community relations in Johannes-
burg and at home.  
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It is my hope that this information may be helpful to all those who would 
like to improve the lives of migrants and their families such as social service 
organisations e.g., welfare, religious and governmental organisations.  

The issues that we discuss during the interviews will be kept confidential. 
Your real name and that of your family and friends who speak with me will not 
be made known to anyone. I would like to speak with you over two interviews.  

[If interviewee is a migrant men with a spouse in Zimbabwe: I would also 
like to interview your spouse at home in Zimbabwe and to learn about their 
experiences.]  

If you feel that you are not comfortable to answer certain questions during 
the interview, please let me know.  

[To record notes of interviewee’s consent to participation]  
I have also brought a tape recorder along. I would like to record our conver-

sation if you agree to it. The reason is that it will help me to take down your 
information and your story as accurately as possible.  

Would you mind if I use it? [To record notes of participant’s consent to re-
cording]  

Section 1: Biographic Information 

1.1 Could you please tell me about yourself and your family?  
Prompts:  

- Where do you come from in Zimbabwe?  
- Tell me more about your family such as whether you are married and have 

children of your own? 
- How many brothers and sisters do you have?  
- Do you have extended family such as grandparents and other relatives? 
- What about your schooling? 
- How old are you?  
- How does your family make a living?  

Section 2: Migration and Settlement in South Africa 

2.1 Let us talk about your early experiences of migrating to South Africa.  
Prompts:  

- When did you come to South Africa? 
- Why did you move to South Africa? 
- How did you manage to settle in Johannesburg? For instance, did it take a 

long time to find work?  
- Did you get any help from family and friends when you planned your move 

here e.g., information about jobs, accommodation, financial support, Visas, 
work permits and emotional support?  

- Did you come here with your wife and children when you left Zimbabwe?  
- When you arrived here, did you know anybody who could help you? 
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- Could you please identify persons in Johannesburg who were close to you 
during the first six to 12 months of your arrival? For example, people that 
you made friends with? Or the people that you visited?  

- How did it feel like to be in a big city like Johannesburg?  

2.2 You have been in Johannesburg for a while now; can we talk about what 
your life is like now?  

Prompts:  
- Are you working at the moment?  
- Where do you live?  
- Do you have friends or a new partner perhaps?  
- What was most difficult for you about settling in Johannesburg? 
- What made it easier for you to settle down in Johannesburg?  
- Has your life changed for the better since coming to South Africa? 

Section 3: Migrant Ties & Identifications in Johannesburg and in 
Zimbabwe 

3.1 Could we now talk about your relations with people and your involvement 
with specific organisations in Johannesburg?  

Prompts:  
- Tell me about your friends and how you made friends here? Where did you 

first meet your friends?  
- Can you identify persons that you closely relate with in South Africa at 

present? These people could be your relatives, or people you are friends 
with.  

- Can you describe your relationship with each of these people?  
- How do you maintain contact with these people?  
- Are you involved with community organisations, church groups (e.g. 

FIFMIMI Mission) sports clubs, organisations at work e.g. trade union or 
savings clubs?  

- If yes, can you tell me more about your involvement with these groups? For 
instance, how often do you meet? What role do you play in these groups?  

- How did you become part of these organizations? 
- Have you settled well in South Africa?  
- Do you feel that you fit in the South African communities within which you 

live and work? 
- Do you get along with South Africans in your community and at work? 
- Can you rely on the new friends and contacts that you made here when you 

are in need?  
- Let us assume that you would like to borrow money for paying your month-

ly rental from an individual and you will return the money at the end of the 
month without interest. I would like to know at least three individuals you 
will approach (in order of your preference).  
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- Could you please describe your relationship with these persons? 
- Why would you approach each of these persons?  

3.2 I would also like to know about the friends and relations with people at 
home. 

Prompts:  
- Did you have of friends at home before you came to Johannesburg? 
- Do you still see them when you go home?  
- Are you in contact with them while you are here?  
- When you go to Zimbabwe do you get in contact with people from the 

FIFMI Mission? Could you tell me more about your relationship with peo-
ple from your church?  

- Before you came to Johannesburg, were you involved with church organisa-
tions or other community or sports organisations at home?  

- When you go back to Zimbabwe, do you still meet with friends there or 
participate in organisations?  

- Do you feel that you can still turn to them for help if you are in need? If so, 
what type of help do you get from them or do they ask from you? e.g., bor-
row money; accommodation, food, information, gifts, help with working 
their land or with funerals and weddings?  

- Which places in Zimbabwe do you feel that you should visit more often? 
Please explain to me why you feel the way you do? 

Section 4: Migrants’ Conceptions of Family and Home 

4.1 Describe your family in South Africa and in Zimbabwe.  
Prompts:  

- Let us list these people and specify the relationships between you and them? 
- Where do each of these people live? 
- Tell me about your extended family?  
- Where do these members of your extended family live? 
- Do you have a partner and children in South Africa?  

4.2 How do you cope with living apart from members of your family and ex-
tended family?  

4.3 Has living apart from members of your family, particularly your children, 
spouse or elderly parents affected your relationships with them?  

4.4 Where do you think home is (Kumusha)13?  
Prompts:  

- South Africa?  
- Zimbabwe?  
                                                             
13  Kumusha is the Shona notion for home. 
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- Both places? 
- Could you tell me about the reasons for your answer? 

Section 5: Family Responsibilities, Obligations, Reciprocity, Loyalties 
and Migrant Autonomy 

5.1 Could we now talk about the ways in which you assist members of your own 
family and your extended family at home [the extended family includes your 
siblings, their children, and your aunties, uncles, their children etc., and your 
spouse’s parents, siblings, aunties, uncles etc.). Such assistance includes tasks, 
duties and roles such as provision of food, clothing school fees, accommoda-
tion).  

Prompts:  
- Can you describe what types of assistance or support you provide to them? 

Do you feel that the assistance you give is something that you must give? 
Why? For example, you may feel that you are “giving back for what they 
have done for you”; or you are returning favours to them.  

- In what ways have members of your extended family in Zimbabwe assisted 
you since you relocated to South Africa? 

5.2 What role do you play in the provision and care of your children while you 
are away?  

Prompts:  
- Send money home?  
- Provide food and clothing? 
- Bathing and feeding when at home?  
- Repairs of homestead when in Zimbabwe?  
- Other tasks or things that help the family e.g. planting, working in the fields, 

sending information and so forth?  

5.3 Has your role as a parent changed since you came to South Africa? If yes 
or no, please explain how this has changed.  

5.4 Which other household activities did you perform before you relocated to 
South Africa?  

5.5 You are living in South Africa, hundreds of miles away from your family 
members. I would like us to talk about how this has changed how your family 
makes decisions about important family matters.  

Prompts:  
- Financial matters?  
- Education of the children e.g. schools your children should enrol at? 
- Discipline of children? 
- Cultural practices such as funerals, weddings, births, rites of passage?  
- Farming e.g., which crop to farm and on which piece of land?  
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5.6 Do you think that your spouse or members of your family have assumed 
more responsibilities for family matters since you relocated to South Africa?  

Section 6: Transnational Family Practices 

6.1 I would like us to talk about your visits to your family members in Zimba-
bwe.  

Prompts:  
- How many times have you visited your family in Zimbabwe in the last 24 

months?  
- Who are the family you visit mostly when you are there? 
- What did you bring these people and why?  
- Tell me about your feelings when you go home after a long time? 

6.2 Let us now talk about members of your family and your extended family 
who have visited you in South Africa in the last 12 months.  

Prompts:  
- Who visited you here?  
- Are they relatives or friends?  
- Why did they visit and for how long?  

6.3 How many times have you sent money and goods to any member of your 
family and extended family in the last 24 months? 

Prompts:  
- How much money did you send home?  
- What types of goods did you send to them? For example, food, gifts, build-

ing materials, agricultural goods, etc.  
- How often do you send goods home? 
- Who in your family did you give these goods? 
- How do you send the goods home? 
- What costs do you incur if any costs when sending the goods?  

6.4 How do you maintain contact with members of your family and extended 
family? 

Prompts:  
- Slow mail 
- Fast mail 
- Fax 
- Sending a written letter by travelling contact  
- Telephone/mobile phone 
- Short Message Service  
- E-mail 
- Skype 
- Other 
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6.5 How often do you communicate with members of your family and extended 
family? 
6.6 Which family ceremonies such as a funerals or weddings in Zimbabwe did 
you attend since you moved to South Africa? 

Section 7: Social Protection 

7.1 Let us talk about the sources of your family income and the needs of your 
families in South Africa and in Zimbabwe?  

Prompts:  
- Formal employment? 
- Informal business activities? Give examples. 
- Remittances?  
- Does your family have access to state welfare/social services in South Afri-

ca? 

7.2 Roughly, what is your monthly average income?  

7.3 Which needs of your family do you fail to meet despite of your earnings? 

7.4 If you have family members with you in Johannesburg, do they have access 
to public services?  

Prompts:  
- Clinic 
- Hospital 
- Medication 
- School fees 
- Books 
- School feeding programmes 
- Food 
- Accommodation/housing 
- Other  

7.5 Does your family have access to state services in Zimbabwe? 
Prompts:  

- Clinic 
- Hospital 
- Medication 
- School fees and uniforms 
- Books 
- School feeding programmes  
- Food 
- Accommodation/housing 
- Farming inputs 
- Land tillage  
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- Other 

7.6 Does your family access welfare/social services from non-state organisa-
tions?  

Prompts:  
- Clinic 
- Hospital 
- Medication 
- School fees 
- Books 
- School feeding programmes 
- Food 
- Accommodation/housing 
- Other 

7.7 Does your family access welfare/social services from non-state organisa-
tions in Zimbabwe?  

Prompts:  
- Clinic 
- Hospital 
- Medication 
- School fees 
- Books 
- School feeding programmes 
- Food 
- Accommodation/housing 
- Other 

7.8.1 Let us talk about disposable assets that your household owns here in 
South Africa and in Zimbabwe. These are the assets that could be sold at times 
of stress like residential and industrial properties e.g., stands, plots, houses, 
cars, livestock, farm implements. We begin with the household you own in 
South Africa.  

Prompts:  
- Residential properties 
- Industrial properties 
- Cars and other automotive goods  
- Electronic gadgets such TV sets, radios, stoves, laptops, etc. 
- Commercial farmland 
- Others  

7.8.2 Let us talk about what your household own Zimbabwe?  
- Residential properties  
- Industrial properties 
- Cars and other automotive goods 
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- Electronic gadgets such TV sets, radios, stoves, laptops, etc. 
- Livestock 
- Commercial farmland 
- Disposable farming implements e.g., scotch carts, will barrows, ploughs 
- Others  

7.9 I would like to know if your household participates in any form of rotating 
credit scheme or burial society here in South Africa and in Zimbabwe. We 
begin with South Africa.  

Prompts:  
- Does your household participate in such rotating credit scheme and burial 

society arrangements in Zimbabwe?  

8. In the event that you fail to work for your family due to invalidity or acci-
dent, have you put any arrangements to see your family through?  

Prompts:  
- Contributory pension scheme  
- Savings  
- Investments 
- Assets 

8.1 Does your household have access to credit provider from banks, or any 
other loan facilities here in South Africa and in Zimbabwe?  
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